
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, DECEMBER 17, 2015 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. George Bartha presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
George Bartha, Chairman 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
Jim Bruni, Member 
John Scott, Alternate Member 
Cheryl Cherico, Secretary 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Leah Attanucci, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
Marco Pompeo, Penn Lincoln Associates 
Gwen Ogle, Life Span 
Patrick Fleck, Jr., 417 Easton Lane    
Patricia Fleck Kavic, 417 Easton Lane 
Michael Kavic, 417 Easton Lane 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY Mr. CHIP MCCARTHY, SECONDED BY Mr. 
GEORGE BARTHA, AND CARRIED, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 8:01 
P.M. 
 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Laura Ludwig, Community Development Director/Acting ZHB Secretary 
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   NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP
       ZONING BOARD HEARING

                  - - - - - 
IN RE:      )

    )
LifeSpan, Inc., sign  )
variance         )

    )
Patricia Fleck Kavic  )
and Patrick J. Fleck, )
Jr., Setback Variance )
Request               )

- - - - - 

         North Fayette Township
        400 North Branch Road
        Oakdale, PA  15071
        December 17, 2015; 7:29 p.m.

                  - - - - -

BEFORE:  George Bartha, Chairman
  Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman

Tim Bish, Solicitor
Laura Ludwig, Community Development 
              Director

                  - - - - -

          TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                  - - - - -      

    Reported by:
        Leah M. Attanucci  
        Professional Court Reporter 

REPRODUCTION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT IS PROHIBITED 
WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION FROM THE CERTIFYING AGENCY

                  - - - - -
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I N D E X

- - - - -

   LIFESPAN, INC.  

E X H I B I T S:            PAGE

EXHIBIT NOS. 1 - 10                5  

     - - - - -

    KAVIC/FLECK 

E X H I B I T S:  

EXHIBIT NOS. 1 - 12              16

 

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)
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P R O C E E D I N G S                 

   - - - - - 

MR. BARTHA:  I'd like to call this 

meeting to order.  Could everybody stand for the 

Pledge of Allegiance.               

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

MR. BARTHA:  At this time, I'll 

take a roll call.  George Bartha.  Here.  Chip 

McCarthy.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Here.

MR. BARTHA:  Jim Bruni.  John 

Scott.  Tim Bish.

MR. BISH:  Here.

MR. BARTHA:  And Cheryl Cherico.  

Tonight under Administrative, I'll call for a 

motion to approve the minutes from the November 19, 

2015, meeting, please.

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BARTHA:  Second.  The minutes 

are accepted as presented.

MR. BISH:  You need a roll call.  

You need just a voice vote.

MR. BARTHA:  A voice vote?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BARTHA:  A voice vote on 
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accepting the minutes.  All in favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you.  Prior to 

the meeting, the Board held an executive session 

to receive the advice of the Solicitor.          

At this time, we will ask the court 

reporter to swear in witnesses and any members of 

the public wishing to comment during tonight's 

Public Hearing.  That would be all of you.  If you 

would please stand and raise your right hand to be 

sworn in.               

(Witnesses were collectively 

sworn.)

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you.  Tonight 

under New Business, No. 1, LifeSpan, Inc., sign 

variance.  LifeSpan, Inc., is requesting a 

variance from the maximum business identification 

wall sign size restriction of Section 27-1007.1.A 

and Table 27-11 of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

in order to permit the installation of a wall sign 

for LifeSpan located on the unit known as 540 Penn 

Lincoln Drive within the existing building located 

on the property known as 200 West Allegheny Road 

in the B-1 Neighborhood Commercial District 
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currently designated as Allegheny County Block/Lot 

No. 799-D-13.          

Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 10 

referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.          

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated November 11, 2015.          

Exhibit 3.  Commercial Lease Agreement 

dated November 4, 2015, between Penn-Lincoln 

Associates (Landlord) and LifeSpan, Inc. (Tenant), 

related to the subject property.         

Exhibit 4.  Sign Plan dated November 10, 

2015, prepared by Coleman Signs providing 

dimensions and details on the proposed sign 
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(2 sheets).  

Exhibit 5.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web page dated November 20, 

2015, for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 799-D-13 and providing aerial map 

showing parcel boundaries with subject property 

highlighted (6 pages).          

Exhibit 6.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 7.  Letter from Penn-Lincoln 

Associates dated November 18, 2015, authorizing 

LifeSpan to apply for variance.          

Exhibit 8.  Letter from Township dated 

December 3, 2015, to LifeSpan, Inc., regarding 

notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 9.  Letter from Township dated 

December 3, 2015, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (10 letters).          

Exhibit 10.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings (3 pages).               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)

MR. BARTHA:  At this time, I'd ask 

the Applicant to come forward and please state 

your case for your application tonight.  Also, as 
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you stand and speak for the first time, if you 

could state and spell your full name for the court 

reporter, that would help us.

MR. POMPEO:  Marco, M-A-R-C-O, 

Pompeo, P-O-M-P-E-O, with Penn-Lincoln Associates.  

I'm the owner of the center, and I'm here to 

support the request by LifeSpan for the variance.  

Obviously, if we do not receive the variance, the 

hardship that's created is there's no -- they 

would not be able to put a sign up.  

Unfortunately, our -- the sign company that is 

erecting the sign for LifeSpan had an emergency, 

and they were not able to attend tonight.  But I 

believe you have a copy of what they are 

proposing.  It's a 4-by-8 sign, 32 square feet.

MR. BARTHA:  We do have copies of 

that.  Yes.

MR. POMPEO:  Okay.  And as I said, 

I'm here to support it.  Without it, they would 

have no visibility.  They'll have a small sign on 

our high line at the front entrance of the center.  

But this gives them some visibility over their 

space.

MR. BARTHA:  Very good.

MR. POMPEO:  If you have any 
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questions, I'll try to answer them.  But --

MR. BARTHA:  Absolutely.               

MR. McCARTHY:  And the sign's 

going to be illuminated, I take it?  

MR. POMPEO:  Yes.               

MR. McCARTHY:  It's going to be 

illuminated 24 hours a day or --

MR. POMPEO:  No.  It's generally 

from 10:00 in the morning, I think, until about 

6:00 -- between 6:00 and 9:00 in the evenings.             

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Is this the 

old Game Day --

MR. POMPEO:  Yes.               

MR. McCARTHY:  -- place there?  

Okay.  Okay.  And that's the only sign going up; 

correct?  

MR. POMPEO:  Yeah.  They -- the 

Game Day, I believe, had two signs there.  This is 

just one sign.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  That's all.

MR. POMPEO:  Thank you.

MR. BARTHA:  Mr. Bish, do you have 

any questions?

MR. BISH:  I do not.

MR. BARTHA:  Ms. Ludwig, on behalf 
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of the Township, do you have any questions or 

comments?

MS. LUDWIG:  A couple of quick 

comments --

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- Mr. Chairman and 

members of the Board.  We've been working with 

LifeSpan -- Gwen and I were just talking.  It's 

been like almost three years.  It was shortly 

after I started here -- trying to find them a 

space.  And to brief -- very briefly summarize 

sort of what they're doing, they're consolidating 

a lot of their senior centers and trying to make 

them a bit more regional.  So, you know, the 

importance of the sign at this location will be 

not only will LifeSpan's resource center here be 

serving North Fayette seniors, it will be serving 

seniors from Findlay, Moon and other neighboring 

municipalities.  So, obviously, signage is key, 

you know, for them.  

And I think as we've stated before at 

similar hearings where similar requests have been 

granted, we are working on fixing this issue for 

flat -- you know, our flat shopping plazas, retail 

plazas specifically.  And hopefully, that will be 
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part of our update to our Zoning Ordinance that is 

approved next year --

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- to make them -- 

give a larger square footage or do sort of an 

exception for these types of plazas.  So, you 

know, we fully support it.  We don't have any 

issues.

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay?

MR. BARTHA:  All right.  Very 

good.  Thank you, Laura.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. POMPEO:  Thank you.

MR. BARTHA:  At this time for this 

application, I would ask is there any other public 

comment from anyone else in the audience this 

evening?               

(No response.)

MR. BARTHA:  Hearing none, I'd 

like to call for a motion to close the Public 

Hearing.

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BARTHA:  A roll call done on 

that, please.  Chip McCarthy.  
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MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BARTHA:  George Bartha.  Yes.  

And so can I have a motion to act on the 

application tonight, please?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Mr. Chairman, I 

make a motion to approve the application filed by 

LifeSpan, Inc., hereinafter referred to as the 

Applicant.  The Applicant is requesting a variance 

from the maximum business identification wall sign 

size restriction of 27-1007.1.A and Table 27-11 of 

Chapter 27 of the North Fayette Township Code of 

Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, hereinafter 

referred to as the Zoning Ordinance, related to 

the installation of a wall sign for LifeSpan on 

the unit known as 540 Penn Lincoln Drive, 

hereinafter referred to as the Unit 540, within 

the existing building located on property known as 

200 West Allegheny Road in the B-1 Neighborhood 

Commercial District currently designated as 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 799-D-13, 

hereinafter referred to as the subject property, 

in accordance with the application materials, 

plans, and testimony accepted into the hearing 

record by the Board and subject to the following 

conditions.          
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No. 1.  Compliance with Laws.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

federal, state, county, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.

No. 2, Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, state, county, and township 

permits and approvals for the installation of the 

proposed wall sign on the subject property.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all such 

federal, state, county, and Township permits and 

approvals.          

3.  Sign Variance Scope.  The variance 

for the maximum business identification wall sign 

size restriction of 27-1007.1.A and Table 27-11 of 

the Zoning Ordinance is strictly limited to 

permitting one business identification wall sign, 

hereinafter referred to as the proposed wall sign, 

for the Applicant on Unit 540 within the existing 

building on the subject property in accordance 

with the design, size, and location shown on the 
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sign plans dated November 10, 2015, prepared by 

Coleman Signs and entered into the record -- 

hearing record as Exhibit 4, hereinafter referred 

to as the sign plans.          

4.  Sign Installation.  The proposed 

wall sign shall strictly conform to the sign plans 

except as revisions are necessary to comply with 

this decision and other necessary Township permits 

and approvals.          

5.  Sign Location.  The proposed wall 

sign shall be located on Unit 540 within the 

existing building located on the subject property 

in a location consistent with the sign plans.          

6.  Sign Size.  The size of the 

proposed wall sign shall strictly conform to the 

sign plans except as revisions are necessary to 

comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals.          

7.  Sign Restriction.  In light of the 

grant of this variance for the proposed wall sign, 

no further permanent or temporary signs on the 

subject property shall be installed, applied, or 

placed which do not comply with applicable 

federal, state, county, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 
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regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

8.  Installation Deadline.  The 

installation of the proposed wall sign shall be 

completed no later than six months from the date 

of this decision.          

9.  Variance Termination.  The variance 

granted by this decision is specific to the 

proposed wall sign as we've referenced in the 

exhibits and testimony entered into the hearing 

record by the Board.  This decision shall have no 

precedential value for similar applications by the 

Applicant or any other applicant at any location 

in the Township.  The variance granted by this 

decision shall automatically expire and terminate 

immediately upon the Applicant ceasing to operate 

within Unit 540 in the existing building located 

on the subject property.          

10.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variance being rendered null and void.

MR. BARTHA:  I'll second that 

motion.  A roll call vote to approve the motion.  

Chip McCarthy.  
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MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BARTHA:  George Bartha.  Yes.  

Application is approved.  Thank you for coming in 

tonight.

MR. POMPEO:  You're welcome.

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you.

MS. OGLE:  Thank you. 

(Discussion held off the record.) 

MR. BARTHA:  No. 2 this evening -- 

thank you for your patience -- Patricia Fleck 

Kavic -- is that correct?

MS. KAVIC:  Correct.

MR. BARTHA:  -- and Patrick J. 

Fleck, Jr., are requesting a variance from the 

minimum principal building side yard setback 

requirement of Section 27-205.3.A and Table 27.2 

of the North Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, 

Zoning, as amended, in order to permit the 

construction of an addition to the existing 

single-family dwelling located at 417 Easton Lane 

in the Township R-2 Residential Suburban District, 

currently designated as Allegheny County Block/Lot 

No. 411-J-7.

A notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 
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pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 12 

referenced in the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert these exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.          

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated November 17, 2015.          

Exhibit 3.  Site plan of subject 

property dated November 2, 2015, prepared by 

Holmes Lumber.          

Exhibit 4.  Construction plans for 

proposed additions on subject property dated 

November 2, 2015, prepared by Holmes Lumber 

(6 sheets).          

Exhibit 5.  Deed dated May 2, 2014, 

between Patricia Fleck Kavic and Patrick J. Fleck, 

Jr., the Co-Executors of the Estate of Olga N. 

Fleck (Grantors) and Patricia Fleck Kavic and 
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Patrick J. Fleck, Jr. (Grantees), recorded with 

the Allegheny County Department of Real Estate at 

Deed Book Volume 15615, Page 429.          

Exhibit 6.  Letter from Stella 

Millantz, neighboring property owner, dated 

November 10, 2015, stating no objection to the 

proposed addition on subject property.          

Exhibit 7.  Plan of property dated 

June 1972 prepared by W.C. Mullodry.          

Exhibit 8.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web page dated November 20, 

2015, for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 411-J-7 and providing aerial map 

showing parcel boundaries with subject property 

highlighted (6 pages).          

Exhibit 9.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 10.  Letter from Township dated 

December 3, 2015, to Mr. and Mrs. Michael Kavic 

regarding notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 11.  Letter from Township dated 

December 3, 2015, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (3 letters).

Exhibit 12.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings.               
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(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.

MR. BARTHA:  At this time, I will 

ask someone to come forward and state the case for 

tonight's application.

MS. KAVIC:  My husband and I 

actually are working on the project --

MR. BARTHA:  Could you state your 

name and spell it for the record.

MS. KAVIC:  Okay.  It's Patricia, 

P-A-T-R-I-C-I-A, Fleck, F-L-E-C-K, Kavic, 

K-A-V-I-C; my husband, Michael, M-I-C-H-A-E-L, S. 

K-A-V-I-C, Kavic.

MR. KAVIC:  And our 

brother-in-law, Patrick, who --

MS. KAVIC:  My brother -- it's a 

little confusing.  My brother and I co-own the 

property at this point, which it will be 

transferred to me.  My husband and I are really 

approaching the Township for the variance to add 

an addition and a garage to the house.

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.  Mr. McCarthy, 

do you have any questions?               

MR. McCARTHY:  So the -- looking 

at the plans that were submitted, it appears that 
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the -- and I'll reference this Exhibit No. 3 --

MR. BARTHA:  3.               

MR. McCARTHY:  -- of the site 

plan.

MR. BARTHA:  Yes.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So the garage is 

going to be -- if I'm at the road facing the house 

to the right side of the house?  It won't come 

near the property line; correct?  

MR. FLECK:  No.  That will be far 

enough away.  I measured it there.  We're good 

there.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Your name, 

sir?  

MR. FLECK:  Patrick Fleck.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Patrick Fleck.  

Okay.  It's the addition onto the backside of the 

house that's going to encroach on the --

MR. KAVIC:  Uh-huh.

MS. KAVIC:  Right.               

MR. McCARTHY:  -- setback?

MR. KAVIC:  Correct.               

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.  Just 

out of curiosity, is there a reason -- it seems 

like it's turned.
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MR. KAVIC:  That is the reason.  

The way the topography in that area is it's a deep 

valley.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KAVIC:  And this addition -- 

we'll now be able to view out the valley.  The way 

it would be if it were just straight at a right 

angle, you'd lose the advantage of that view on 

the side of the addition on the property.  So the 

-- I'm sure you have the supporting documents, but 

we have spoken with our neighbor who this will 

come within six or seven feet of her property 

line, which is the back of her home.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KAVIC:  And she's very 

comfortable and has no objection to the -- for our 

new addition to be within six feet of her property 

line.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BARTHA:  And we have a letter 

from her as part of that --

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MR. BARTHA:  -- packet.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Just one more 

question.  On the site plan itself, it makes 
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reference to an easement in the back of her 

property.

MS. KAVIC:  I'm sorry.  I didn't 

hear you.               

MR. McCARTHY:  It makes reference 

to an easement.

MS. KAVIC:  Easement.

MR. KAVIC:  She had previously 

granted us an easement so that we could have a new 

driveway to access that property.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So the easement 

already exists?  

MR. FLECK:  It exists.

MS. KAVIC:  Yes.

MR. FLECK:  It is recorded.

MS. KAVIC:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  That's the --

MR. FLECK:  Which easement are you 

speaking of?              

MR. McCARTHY:  It's at the back of 

the property.

MR. BISH:  On the site plan, this 

easement which appears to be trying --

MR. KAVIC:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  -- to give you 15 feet 
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from -- they're adding nine feet.  It's a 

9-foot-by-45-foot-wide easement.

MR. FLECK:  That would be off of 

the --

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. FLECK:  No.  It would be -- 

basically, they're just looking for the nine -- 

well, the nine foot.  Just the way the properties 

go, if you've been noticing, they go on angles.

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. FLECK:  And that's what hurts 

it.  This property (indicating) runs 

perpendicular, whatever.  It would be enough 

there.  But she just basically said that she would 

give whatever we needed for that -- an area, you 

know, to --

MR. BISH:  For the setback?

MR. FLECK:  Yeah, for the setback.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  And so we're 

appreciative.  Her line would be there 

(indicating), and we're good -- we're okay with 

all of the other plans.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  And that point is the 
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only place that it comes close, right at the 

corner of that building.

MR. BISH:  Okay.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So she would grant 

you an additional easement; is that what she's 

saying?  

MR. BISH:  No.

MR. FLECK:  No.  There wouldn't be 

any more easement.  I don't know how it goes on to 

that.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, is the -- 

does that easement that shows on that plan -- does 

it exist, or does it not exist?  

MR. FLECK:  It wouldn't exist on 

that, no, because she never granted an easement 

other than on a piece of property coming in off of 

the backside.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Was there a 

reason that easement's on there then?  

MR. FLECK:  That might be an old 

existing easement that was in there on her husband 

and them -- whatever they had.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BARTHA:  So you're not asking 

for an additional easement --
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MR. FLECK:  No, no.

MR. BARTHA:  -- with that, 

although that's on the drawing?

MR. FLECK:  It's on the drawing.  

But, no.  All we're asking for is just a variance 

for the 15-foot setback.  Splitting it in half is 

six foot.  That's all.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  Where the corner's 

going to be.

MR. BARTHA:  Is that correct, 

also?

MR. FLECK:  Yes, just where the 

corner's going to be.

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you.              

MR. McCARTHY:  No further 

questions from me.

MR. BARTHA:  Mr. Bish, any 

additional questions?

MR. BISH:  I have no more 

questions.

MR. BARTHA:  Mrs. Ludwig, any 

questions from the Township or issues or concerns?

MS. LUDWIG:  So I do have one 

question.  So you're putting in this new driveway 
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on the right side.  Are you vacating this other 

driveway, or will that remain?

MR. KAVIC:  The other driveway --

MR. FLECK:  The other driveway is 

mine.

MS. LUDWIG:  Oh, that's yours.

MR. FLECK:  See, you have to 

understand my mother and dad had the house.  There 

was -- we owned the property all around it, and at 

their ages whenever we built it, they were just 

coming up mine, and we were spurring off to their 

house.  Now that they're going to take it over, 

then we're cutting them a new driveway in.  But 

that's not on their perimeter.  It's another piece 

of ground that will wind around.               

MR. McCARTHY:  I'm confused by 

this.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  So is 411 -- 

is there a house on this neighboring property 

(indicating), or is that vacant?  Because I'm 

talking about the existing driveway.  If you're 

adding a new driveway, are you -- this driveway 

(indicating) goes to the house, your house, what 

will be your house?

MS. KAVIC:  Isn't this 
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(indicating) the way --

MR. FLECK:  Is she looking at the 

same one?  Okay.  Here you go.               

MR. McCARTHY:  There's an existing 

driveway.

MR. FLECK:  Yeah.  It would be --

MR. BARTHA:  We're wondering 

whether or not it's the same one.

MS. KAVIC:  We use his --

MR. KAVIC:  You need to speak up.

MS. KAVIC:  Oh, I'm sorry.

MR. BARTHA:  It's just so she can 

hear you to get a record.

MS. KAVIC:  Okay.

MR. BARTHA:  Whatever you're 

saying is okay.  Just continue.

MS. KAVIC:  Okay.  I'll wait 

until --

MR. FLECK:  See, that's my house 

(indicating).  The driveway that comes up to it 

now, that's the house that's going to have the 

addition on it.  Okay?

MR. BISH:  And your house is 

across the street --

MR. FLECK:  Well, it's -- see, 
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this is a mistake, too.  Easton Lane does not go 

up to there.  When Google made that in -- that's 

my private driveway.  Google's all messed up.  You 

want Easton Lane.  That is not Easton Lane.  

Easton Lane curves off at the bottom here 

(indicating).  See it?  It comes down around and 

goes across the front.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  That's my private -- 

when Google came out and everything else, they 

marked that as Easton Lane.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  So the Easton 

Lane --               

MR. McCARTHY:  It shows it on the 

drawing, too, though.

MR. FLECK:  Well, they would take 

it off of -- probably off of the -- Google is what 

happened.               

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.

MR. FLECK:  But, no.  You'd come 

up Easton Lane.  And I don't know if everybody's 

familiar with it out there.

MR. BARTHA:  Uh-huh.

MR. FLECK:  Okay.  Come up Easton 

Lane.  You go to the back part, and then you go 
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straight up through to my house, and then you go 

up further into -- it would have been my mother 

and dad's house.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  And they're using that 

now.  It's my private road.  But, you know, 

they're using it.

MR. BARTHA:  Uh-huh.

MR. FLECK:  And eventually, we're 

cutting a road in around the back for them, and 

they'll come in this way (indicating).  But that 

has nothing to -- you know, it won't do anything 

on this part (indicating).  But the property -- as 

he said, I can angle it.  The property's what 

hurts on the split.               

MR. McCARTHY:  There's going to be 

a new driveway off of your driveway here 

(indicating)?

MR. FLECK:  No.  It will come -- 

it will be another independent road.  It will be 

coming this way (indicating) and down along the 

property line.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So this --

MR. FLECK:  We own that property 

over there (indicating), and this will be coming 
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up this way (indicating).               

MR. McCARTHY:  It shows the new 

drive on this drawing right here (indicating).

MR. FLECK:  Well, it --

MR. BARTHA:  So, again, what we're 

asking you is on Exhibit 3, it's showing a new 

drive off of what you're saying is the --

MR. FLECK:  Easton Lane.

MR. BARTHA:  -- private drive 

coming to your house.  

MR. FLECK:  No, no.  That's wrong 

right there, because the house would be here 

(indicating).  My house is over here (indicating).  

That's what he's taking it off of.  We told him 

there was going to be a road off of Easton Lane, 

which is this part of Easton Lane (indicating).

MR. BARTHA:  All right.  So we're 

trying to --

MR. FLECK:  And he must have --

MR. BARTHA:  Let me try and clean 

this up then.  So on Exhibit 3, we see an easement 

listed.  And you're saying that's incorrect?

MR. FLECK:  Yeah.  There is no 

easement.

MR. BARTHA:  And you're not asking 
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for an easement?

MR. FLECK:  No.

MR. BARTHA:  There is no easement 

there?

MR. FLECK:  No.

MR. BARTHA:  Also, on the drawing 

as it's shown on Easton Lane, there is something 

called -- labeled a new drive.  And you're saying 

that will not be the new driveway?

MR. FLECK:  No.  See, their garage 

is all of the way back here (indicating).  And I 

figured they -- if -- originally, they thought 

they were going to just drive straight in to there 

(indicating).  But then we're going to put this --

MR. BARTHA:  So you're going to 

take another entrance into the property --

MR. FLECK:  Into the property --

MR. BARTHA:  -- from the other 

side?

MR. FLECK:  -- from the other 

side.  Right.

MR. BARTHA:  The opposite 

direction of your --

MR. FLECK:  Yeah.

MR. BARTHA:  -- existing home?
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MR. FLECK:  Yeah.  Right.

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.  I got it.  

Close enough?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. FLECK:  We got it?  The Easton 

Lane part earlier is what messed -- is how this 

goes.  But that's what I said.  Even the police go 

back and forth in that area.  They put Easton Lane 

down here, and it is not Easton Lane.

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  They got it going all 

of the way down, all of the way through my 

property and out by Parkway West school.

MR. BARTHA:  It's just your drive; 

right?

MR. FLECK:  That's all it is.

MR. BARTHA:  I got it.  Laura -- 

do you have any other questions, Mrs. Ludwig, for 

the record?  

MS. LUDWIG:  I do not.  No, I do 

not.

MR. BARTHA:  Mr. Bish, do you need 

any further clarification?  

MR. BISH:  Yes.  I guess I'm still 

confused, because the garage doors for the new 
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garage that are coming out the front are going to 

-- they're facing your private driveway.

MR. FLECK:  Yeah.  But their 

driveway would be -- how the driveway is here now --

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. FLECK:  -- the driveway will 

be coming up along this property line 

(indicating).

MR. BISH:  Okay.  On --

MR. FLECK:  And it will be --

MR. BISH:  -- 411-J-8.

MR. FLECK:  Right.  And it will be 

coming up and coming around the front of this 

house (indicating), which would be the back of the 

house whenever they re-do it, and then into a 

garage.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  I see.

MR. FLECK:  It will be totally 

independent again.  So I'll be cutting this off 

(indicating).

MR. BISH:  Okay.  So what are the 

plans for the vacant -- the adjacent vacant 

property that's 411-J-8?

MR. FLECK:  There's a sand mound 

on that right now --
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MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  -- for the house.

MR. BISH:  Is the ownership being 

transferred?

MR. FLECK:  Yeah.  Both ownerships 

are going to be -- I'll be transferring both owner 

-- yeah.  Whatever to her, yeah.

MS. KAVIC:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  There's two parcels.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BARTHA:  So do you want to 

start that off for the record?  He's going to 

transfer --

MR. BISH:  Well, Mr. -- his 

testimony is that he's transferring his interest 

in 411-J-7 and 8 --

MR. BARTHA:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  -- to --

MR. BARTHA:  Yeah.

MR. BISH:  -- his --

MR. BARTHA:  To the Applicant.

MR. BISH:  No.  Because he needs 

to transfer this (indicating) to his sister and 

her husband.
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MR. BARTHA:  Okay, okay.

MR. BISH:  So there's -- are there 

any plans to put another house on 411-J-8 --

MR. FLECK:  No.

MR. BISH:  -- the vacant lot?

MR. FLECK:  No, no.  It's a sloped 

hill, and it has a sand mound on it.  When my dad 

bought the property off of the Millantzes that had 

it, it was added.  There was two parcels.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. FLECK:  And they just bought --

MR. BISH:  Both.

MR. FLECK:  -- more of it between 

the two.  Well, he couldn't get them to work with 

both places and -- the two pieces of ground.  And 

the one was able to be used for a sand mound in 

there, and it just goes straight over.  Once it 

sets in there, it's over.  So, no.  It's basically 

dead ground.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BARTHA:  Any additional 

questions from anybody?               

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you very much.
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MR. KAVIC:  Thank you very much.

MS. KAVIC:  Thank you.

MR. BARTHA:  At this point, I have 

to ask the question.  Are there any other 

questions or public comment from anyone in the 

audience?               

(No response.)

MR. BARTHA:  Hearing none, can I 

have a motion to close the Public Hearing, please?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BARTHA:  A roll call vote on 

the motion.  I second.  I seconded the roll call 

vote.  Chip McCarthy.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BARTHA:  George Bartha.  Yes.  

May I have a motion on the application tonight, 

please?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, 

I make a motion to approve the application filed 

by Patricia Fleck Kavic and Patrick J. Fleck, Jr., 

hereinafter referred to as the Applicants, 

requesting a variance from the minimum principal 

building sign yard setback requirements of 

27-205.3.A and Table 27.2 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 
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hereinafter referred to as the zoning ordinance, 

relating to the construction of an addition to the 

existing single-family dwelling located at 417 

Easton Lane in the Township R-2 Suburban 

Residential District currently designated as 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 411-J-7 , 

hereinafter referred to as the subject property, 

in accordance with the application materials, 

plans, and testimony accepted into the hearing 

record by the Board and subject to the following 

conditions.  

1.  Compliance with Laws.  The 

Applicants and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

federal, state, county, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

zoning ordinance.          

2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary federal, state, county, and Township 

permits and approvals for the installation of the 

proposed addition on the subject property.  The 

Applicants and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all such 
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federal, state, county, and Township permits and 

approvals.          

3.  Side Yard Setback Variance.  The 

variance from the 15-foot minimum principal 

building side yard setback requirement in the 

R-2 District under 27-205.3.A and Table 27.2 of 

the Zoning Ordinance authorizes the proposed 

addition to the existing single-family dwelling on 

the subject property to be constructed in a 

location shown on the site plan dated November 2, 

2015, prepared by Holmes Lumber and entered into 

the hearing record as Exhibit 3, hereinafter 

referred to as the site plan, provided that such 

addition shall be constructed no less than six 

feet from the side lot line of the subject 

property as shown on the site plan, hereinafter 

referred to as the proposed addition.          

4.  Additional Design.  The proposed 

addition on the subject property shall be designed 

and constructed in a manner consistent with the 

construction plans dated November 2, 2015, 

prepared by Holmes Lumber, six sheets, and entered 

into the hearing record as Exhibit 4 except as 

modifications are necessary to comply with this 

decision and other necessary Township permits and 
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approvals.          

5.  Construction Deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed addition shall be 

commenced within one year of the date of this 

decision and shall be completed within two years 

of the date of this decision.          

6.  Variance Termination.  The variance 

granted by this decision is specific to the 

proposed addition as referenced in the exhibits 

and testimony entered into the hearing record by 

the Board.  This decision shall have no 

precedential value for a similar application by 

the Applicants or any applicant at any location in 

the Township.          

7.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variance being rendered null and void.

MR. BARTHA:  I'll second the 

motion to approve.  A roll call vote on the motion 

to approve.  Chip McCarthy.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BARTHA:  George Bartha.  Yes.  

Your variance is granted.

MS. KAVIC:  Thank you.
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MR. BARTHA:  Thanks for coming in 

and making your presentation.

MR. KAVIC:  Thank you very much.  

I hope that didn't cause any confusion.               

MR. McCARTHY:  No.  That is fine.  

I'm glad we cleared it up.  So --

MR. KAVIC:  Yes, indeed. 

(Discussion held off the record.) 

MR. BARTHA:  Is there any new 

business this evening?               

(No response.)               

MR. BARTHA:  Hearing none, a 

motion to adjourn.

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BARTHA:  Second.  Meeting 

adjourned.               

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.

MR. BARTHA:  Thank you.

MS. KAVIC:  Thank you very much. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 8:01 p.m., this date.)

                   - - - - -
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             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Leah M. Attanucci
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------
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